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Commissioners’ Proceeding for June 28, 2006

The Honorable Board of Franklin County Commissioners met on the above date.

Present for the meeting were Neva J. Corkrum, Chairman; Bob Koch, Chair Pro Tem,;

and Frank H. Brock, Member; Fred Bowen, County Administrator; and Mary Withers,
Clerk to the Board. |
OFFICE BUSINESS

Secretary Patricia Shults met with the Board. Present in audience: Jean Smith,

Tiffany Coffland, Merle Booker, Ryan Verhulp, Boyd Gray, Rawley Taylor and Richard

Mann,

Consent Agenda

Motion - Mr. Brock: 1 move for approval of the consent agenda as follows:

1.

Approval of joint Resolution 2006-329 in the matter of the request for signature
from the Chairman of the Boards of Benton and Franklin County Commissioners
on the County Program Agreement, Aggression Replacement Training,
#0663-96535, between the Juvenile Justice Center and Washington State
Department of Social & Health Services, Division of Children and Family
Services, for a term commencing June 1, 2006 and terminating on June 30, 2007.
(Exhibit 10)

Approval of Resolution 2006-330 rescinding Franklin County Resolution
Number 2005-007 and approving hours of operation for Franklin County offices
located at the Courthouse and Public Safety Building to be open to the public
from 8:30 am to 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday, eftective July 1, 2006.

Approval of Resolution 2006-331 authorizing acceptance of the estimate
received from Brothers Tree for removal and cleanup of trees near the Benton-
Franklin Health District office, to be paid from the Courthouse Budget,
#001-000-200, line item 518.30.48.0004 (Repairs & Maintenance —
Museum/Health Department) in an amount not to exceed $1,800.

Approval to send a letter of response to Craig Cole, Safety Officer, Franklin
County Fire District 3, regarding ambulance fee charged by the City of Pasco.
(Exhibit 1)

Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor.

Vouchers/Warrants



Page 441
COMMISSIONERS RECORD 47
FRANKLIN COUNTY
Commissioners’ Proceeding for June 28, 2006

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for approval of payment of warrants as listed: Courthouse
Renovation Fund warrants 416 through 419 for $22,162.00; Current Expense warrants
51593 through 51605 for $31,497.43; Franklin County RV Facility warrant 244 for
$940.80; Grand Old 4 warrants 96 through 113 for $100,110.44; Auditor O&M warrant
372 for $835.47; Current Expense warrants 51606 through 51621 for $29,287.43; Current
Expense warrants 51622 through 51623 for $1,789.35; Veteran’s Assistance warrants
1292 through 1293 for $552.26; and Current Expense warrants 51624 through 51629 for
$20,464.64; for a total of $207,639.82. Second by Mr. Brock. (Exhibit 2)
Minutes
Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for approval of Commissioners minutes for June 21, 2006.
Second by Mr. Brock. 3:0 vote in favor.
SALE OF COUNTY LAND

Chief Civil Deputy Prosecutor Ryan Verhulp met with the Board.
Executive Session at 9:12 a.m. regarding potential litigation expected to last about 10
minutes. Mr. Verhulp said the session is to discuss legalities and risks associated with the
county’s land sale which was conducted yesterday. (Jean Smith, Boyd Gray, Rawley
Taylor and Richard Mann left the meeting. Present: Commissioners Corkrum, Koch and
Brock; County Administrator Fred Bowen; Chief Civil Deputy Prosecutor Ryan Verhulp,
Treasurer Tiffany Coffland, Auctioneer Merle Booker, Real Estate Broker Ted Potter, and
Clerk to the Board Mary Withers.
Open Session at 9:27 a.m. |
PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT

Planning Director Jerrod MacPherson and Assistant Director Greg Wendt met
with the Board.
Public Hearing: Short Plat SP 2006-14 for applicant Rawley Taylor to short plat
approximately 75.42 acres into two lots. Lot #1 is approximately 70.35 acres in size and

Lot #2 1s approximately 5.07 acres in size. The property is zoned Agricultural Production
(AP-20).
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Public Hearing convened at 9:30 a.m. Present: Commissioners Corkrum, Koch
and Brock; Planning Director Jerrod MacPherson; Assistant Director Greg Wendt; and
Clerk to the Board Mary Withers. Present in audience: Rawley Taylor, Richard Mann,
Jean Smith and Boyd Gray.

Mr. Wendt reviewed the Action Summary (Exhibit 3).

Mr. MacPherson showed a copy of the 2004 aerial photograph with the zoning
information. He reviewed the conditions of approval.

Mrs. Corkrum asked three times if anyone in the audience would like to speak in
opposition. There was no response.

Mrs. Corkrum asked if anyone in the audience would like to speak in favor,
Rawley Taylor spoke in favor, Richard Mann spoke in favor. Mrs. Corkrum asked two
more times. No one ¢lse spoke. The hearing was closed to public participation.
Motion — Mr, Koch: I move we grant preliminary approval of Short Plat 2006-14 subject
to the seven findings of fact and seven conditions of approval. This is Resolution
2006-332. Second by Mr. Brock. 3:0 vote in favor.

Final Approval Short Plat 2006-12, Russ Triebwasser
Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for approval of Resolution 2006-333, final approval for
Short Plat 2006-12. Second by Mr. Brock. 3:0 vote in favor.
WSU EXTENSION
WSU Extension Agent Jean Smith met with the Board.
Update

There are over 1100 kids and 287 adult leaders in the animal science program.
The leaders average about 10 hours a month of service time. Much of the time is spent
with horse projects.

The all-breed bull test is held at the WSU Prosser Research Station. Owners pay
$500 per bull to have information collected and reported on their bulls on the web site
and on fact sheets that are sent to potential buyers. The Washington Cattlemen’s
Association receives 1% of the sale price of the bulls. Only the top 75% of the bulls are
sold, based on gain index and adjusted year-end weight. Ms. Smith does all of the
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recordkeeping and weighs the bulls. There has been a tremendous change in genetic
potential of bulls over the years. The current average daily gain is four pounds per day.
The test has completed its 13" year. The ultrasound of carcass characteristics is
important because the range between the grades is significant. The carcass characteristics
are highly inheritable.

In the past we’ve done a type of multi-specie approach to quality assurance. The
Washington Cattlemen’s Association and Washington Cattle Feeders Association have
approached us to develop a certified beef quality assurance program so they can show
proof when they send cattle to packers that they are certified and BQA. It probably will
include cattle identification in some way and will include age- and source-verified
information, which is an important characteristic particularly for the export market,
especially Japan.

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR

County Administrator Fred Bowen met with the Board. Present in audience:
Boyd Gray.

Real Estate Auction

The Board reviewed a chart of the results of yesterday’s real estate auction
(Exhibit 4).

Recessed at 9:57 a.m.
Reconvened at 10:07 a.m.
PROSECUTOR

Chief Civil Deputy Prosecutor Ryan Verhulp met with the Board. Present in
audience: Merle Booker, Ted Potter and Boyd Gray.
Property Sale

Mr. Verhulp submitted a real estate purchase agreement for Tract 1. He noted that
section 3 will need to be initialed by a member of the Board. The Board determined that

the chairman will be the one who does the initialing. Mrs. Corkrum initialed the section.
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Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of the Purchase and Sale Agreement between
Franklin County and WAM Enterprises, Inc., and/or Assigns. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0
vote in favor. This is Resolution 2006-335.

Mrs. Corkrum initialed the agreement for Tract 2.
Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of the Real Estate Purchase and Sale
Agreement between Franklin County as seller and CMV Holding, LLC, and/or Assigns.
This 1s Resolution 2006-336. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor.

Mrs. Corkrum initialed the next agreement.
Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of the Real Estate Purchase and Sale
Agreement between Franklin County as seller and Kelvin Properties, LLC, or Assigns.
This 1s Resolution 2006-337. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor.
Tracts 5 and 6
Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of the Real Estate Purchase and Sale
Agreement between Franklin County as seller and Ronald E. and Tracy L. Asmus. This
is Resolution 2006-338. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor,
Tract3
Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement
between Franklin County as seller and Mohinder Sohal and Guudiesh Sohal. This is
Resolution 2006-339. Second by Mr, Koch. 3:0 vote in favor.

Mr. Verhulp asked the Board for approval to turn the earnest money checks over
to Western Real Estate.
Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval for Ryan Verhulp to turn over earnest money
checks to the broker for Western Real Estate. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor.
Mr, Verhulp gave Ted Potter the earnest money checks.
COUNTY ENGINEER

County Engineer Tim Fife met with the Board.

R-170 Slide Preliminary Geotechnical Recommendations
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Mr. Fife gave the Board a memo. He also gave the Board the preliminary report
completed by Shannon & Wilson, Inc., which includes geotechnical recommendations
regarding the landslide over Road 170. (Exhibit 4)

Mr. Koch asked what the cost would be. Mr. Fife said the cost is projected at
$2 million to $3 million. Mr. Brock asked what is the best recommendation? Mr. Fife
said history has shown that mountains come down. If costs are equivalent, the
recommendation would be to go around the slide areca. Mr. Brock’s concern is that a slide
may happen again. Mr. Fife said nothing can prevent it from happening. Mrs. Corkrum
asked if Federal funding would be available. Mr. Fife indicated no funding is committed.
He is pursuing options through the Washington State Department of Transportation
(WSDOT) local programs and the County Road Administrative Board (CRAB).

Glade North Road

Mr. Fife asked for approval to close Glade North Road at Fir Hill during
construction for a minimum of two weeks. The Board reviewed the engineer’s estimates
for partial closure or full closure and a map showing the detour route (Exhibit 5). The
cost savings is projected at $67,000. If the road is closed, flaggers will not be needed. I It
will be an inconvenience but overall it will be less of an inconvenience, as cars won’t
have to be piloted through the area.
Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of CRP 555 - Glade North at Fir Hill Traffic
Control as specified. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor. (Exhibit 6)
TRAC

TRAC Manger Troy Woody met with the Board.
Petty Cash Resolution for Grand Old 4th
Motion - Mr. Brock: I move approval of Resolution 2006-334 as specified. Second by
Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor.

The resolution creates a line item entitled “Temporary Special Event Change
Funds” within the 2006 Miscellaneous TRAC Operations Fund #404-000-001 for the
Grand Old 4™ event.

Budgets
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Mr. Woody discussed the TRAC revenue and expenditures.
Miscellaneous

Some carpet at TRAC will be replaced in July.

Executive Session at 10:41 am. regarding contract negotiations expected to last 15
minutes.
Open Session at 10:57 a.m.

Boyd Gray and John Olivas joined the audience.

DEPARTMENT OF SOCIAL AND HEALTH SERVICES (DSHS), COMMUNITY
SERVICES OFFICE (CSO)

John Olivas, Administrator, Region 2, Kennewick CSO, DSHS, and Adolfo
deLeon, Administrator, Pasco CSQO, DSHS, met with the Board.

Mr. Olivas and Mr. del.eon told the Board about some changes that are being
initiated in the welfare offices.

Both offices provide the same services to Benton and Franklin County residents
such as cash assistance, medical assistance, and food stamps. Legislation has recently
been passed that will sanction or take away 100% of a family’s cash grants if they are not
participating in employment, looking for work, doing training, receiving education,
obtaining a GED, or doing other activities that count towards becoming self-sufficient.
The amount used to be 40%. Before sanctioning occurs, we are required to do some
intensive social service case management intervention with families. We are to
coordinate with all service providers in the counties to help people towards self-
sutficiency.

We have two distinct clients that we work with, ones that get cash assistance and
ones that don’t. Clients have to participate in the Welfare-to-Work program which is
called WorkSource in the State of Washington. The Employment Security Department,
Columbia Basin College, technical colleges, and the Department of Community, Trade
and Economic Development (CTED) are major partners. Clients are required to take
literacy testing for math, English, and reading. CTED provides funding for the local area

in a community jobs program. We subsidize employment costs. CTED subcontracts
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with Goodwill Industries. Goodwill Industries owns the WorkSource building. All
clients in Franklin County have to go to WorkSource to get these services. One
requirement for those receiving cash assistance is they have to be engaged full-time,
meaning 30-plus hours per week.

Those people not receiving cash assistance but receiving medical coupons and/or
food stamps don’t have to be engaged in WorkSource activities. Historically in the past,
people on medical coupons and/or food stamps were required to do a review to continue
with eligibility, every three, six, or 12 months depending on the program. The Federal
government in the last few years has allowed us to do phone eligibility verifications. We
have not done very much of that in our local offices or throughout the state. We want to
move toward 100% phone interviews so we don’t have to have clients come into our
offices. There is a lot of technology now that allows us to look at child support, criminal
histories, Social Security information, etc., so workers can look at that while they’re
talking to a person on the phone. The error rate of someone trying to commit fraud is
very, very low.

We want to take care of all of the cash assistance clients from both Franklin and
Benton Counties at the Kennewick office because WorkSource is located within 2-1/2
blocks of the office. It is about seven miles for Pasco residents. All of the DSHS sister
agencies are within a 2-1/2 mile radius from the Kennewick office. Mrs. Corkrum said
that was her objection because many people who are needy do not have transportation.
Mr. Olivas gave the Board a map showing locations of various agencies.

Mr, deLeon responded to a question from the Board. He said it is not exact
figures but the CSO serves about 65% Benton County and 35% Franklin County
residents. Right now, the case load for the Kennewick office for food assistance is about
6500 cases. The case load in Franklin County is 3200 to 3400 cases.

The governor has directed intensive case management social services intervention.
The CSO plans to have the telephone interviews for both Benton and Franklin Counties
processed and handled out of the Pasco CSO office so we would reduce the need for

those who walk into the office. Clients don’t have to come to our offices as much. The
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regional area covers from Ellensburg to Yakima to Walla Walla. The Pasco office will
take on that workload for the entire region. That means we would be reallocating the
existing FTEs from other offices (Yakima, Ellensburg, Walla Walla and Sunnyside) and
housing them to work out of the Pasco office. It would be telephone work. It would be
about 12 to 15 employees. That is a short-term goal for the next three months. There will
be some attrition and some employees are willing to move. Mr. deLeon explained how
some of the changes would occur. He said once we receive a phone call from a needy
client without transportation, we can always do a telephone interview even at the initial
application. Mr. Olivas gave the Board a copy of the information regarding “hardship”
definitions. One option is to do the initial application on-line by computer. Another
option is by telephone. The CSO uses the 2-1-1 telephone service.

Mr. deLeon said we’re able to do this by telephone but right now both offices are
stretched thin. With the change, the Kennewick office will be able to concentrate on
chients coming in and also on the WorkSource requirements. The Pasco office will be
able to concentrate on telephone and information coming in by mail. By consolidating
our resources, we will be able to do it.

Mr, Brock said John Olivas is also chairman of Franklin County’s Homeless
Committee administered through the Community Action Council (CAC).

Mr. Olivas said we’re working to improve access into the WorkSource area.

Mr. deLeon said this change is a short-term goal in the next three months. In the
longer term, within two years, the CSO is considering handling the regional mail work
and also providing that from the Pasco office, with an additional 15 to 20 FTEs.

Mr. Olivas said we’re asking if it’s something you would support. Mrs. Corkrum
said she just wants to make sure Franklin County is served. Mr. Olivas and Mr. deLeon
said the residents will be better served.

AUDITOR

Auditor Zona Lenhart met with the Board. Present in audience: Sheriff Richard

Lathim, Undersheriff Kevin Carle, Jail Captain Rick Long, and Boyd Gray.

Vote Here system
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Ms. Lenhart told the Board that the Vote Here system is being installed. Voters
will be able to dial into the web site and find out exactly where their ballot is in the
process. One decision that will be made is whether ballots will have bar codes placed on
them. She does not think the bar codes will be put on the ballots at this time, even though
there is no way even once the ballots are separated from the envelope to see how a voter
voted. The Vote Here system is paid for by the state using Help America Vote Act
(HAVA) funds.

Commissioner Districts

There has been a lot of interest in the race for Commissioner District 3. The
commissioner district boundaries will need to be adjusted because there are 11,003 voters
in District 3 and 4500 or less people each in Districts 1 and 2. The law says the districts
need to be equal in size by population.

Mr. Brock said he thought that’s what we went to the state Supreme Court over,
Mrs. Corkrum said it was based on the 2000 census but there has been an explosion of
population since that time. Ms. Lenhart said the law doesn’t allow for the district
boundaries to be out of balance. Mr. Brock said we can’t make an adjustment until after
this election. Mrs. Lenhart said that is right. It would have had to be done by the end of
June.

Courthouse

Ms. Lenhart gave the Board a plaque that has a picture of the courthouse. It was
purchased at a yard sale. It is unclear when the picture was taken.

Ms. Lenhart gave the Board the Guest Books that were signed during the
Courthouse rededication week to be placed in the time capsule. The Guest Books were
started on the second day of the open house so there 1s no record of who attended on the
first day.

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR
County Administrator Fred Bowen met with the Board.

Jail Expansion






